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The Braille Authority of New Zealand

Aotearoa Trust (BANZAT)

Confirmed Minutes of Meeting 26 of the Braille Authority of New Zealand Aotearoa Trust, held in the Board Room, Āwhina House, 4 Maunsell Road, Parnell, on Tuesday 8 September 2015 commencing at 12:36pm

1  Welcome, attendees, apologies

Chairman Maria Stevens welcomed everyone to the meeting. In particular she welcomed Julia Budd, Lecturer in the Institute of Education at Massey University who teaches the Postgraduate Diploma for specialist teaching.

Maria then began the roll call.

	Name
	Appointed by
	Term Expires

	Trustees
	
	

	Stephen Bellamy
	BLENNZ
	2016

	Jenny McFadden
	BLENNZ
	2017

	Karen Plimmer
	Blind Foundation
	2018

	Wendy Richards
	The Seven
	2017

	Marion Satherley
	The Seven
	2017

	Mary Schnackenberg, Secretary/Treasurer
	The Seven
	2017

	Maria Stevens, Chairperson
	Kāpō Māori
	2016

	Vacancy
	Parents of Vision Impaired
	2018

	Paula Waby
	Blind Citizens NZ
	2018

	Lisette Wesseling
	Blind Foundation
	2016

	Observers
	
	

	Julia Budd, Lecturer, Institute of Education, Massey University
	
	

	Apologies
	
	

	Paul Brown
	The Seven
	2015


2  Minutes

2.1  Confirmation of Minutes of Meeting 25 held on 16 June 2015.

It was resolved:

That the Minutes of Meeting 25 of the Braille Authority of New Zealand Aotearoa Trust held on Tuesday 16 June 2015 be confirmed.

Moved: Paula Waby. Seconded: Marion Satherley. (Res. 26-1).

2.2  Matters arising from Minutes not listed elsewhere in the Agenda

No matters were raised.

3  Correspondence 

The Secretary went through items of correspondence sent or received since the circulation of the Agenda on 28 August 2015. The full Correspondence Schedule is in Attachment A to these Minutes.

It was agreed:

That inwards correspondence be received and outwards endorsed. (Res. 26-2).

4  Finance 

Bank transactions

The table below shows BANZAT's ASB Bank account transactions since the last meeting and known assets and liabilities. Figures include GST except for international currency transactions.

	Date
	Description
	Amount

	
	ASB Bank account transactions
	

	16/06/2015
	Opening balance ASB Bank account
	$9,110.49

	26/06/2015
	To Paula Waby, reimbursement petrol costs to and from Dunedin airport and Dunedin airport carpark
	$52.00

	29/06/2015
	Deposit from A I Comms, accreditation application fee from Mary Schnackenberg
	+$115.00

	21/08/2015
	Deposit from Blind Foundation, annual grant
	$9,545.00

	04/09/2015
	To Paula Waby, air fares Dunedin-Auckland-return 8 September meeting
	$336.00

	04/09/2015
	To A I Comms, administration May-June
	$1,058.00

	04/09/2015
	To A I Comms, administration July-August
	$733.13

	08/09/2015
	Closing balance ASB Bank account
	$16,591.36

	
	Less known and estimated liabilities to 8 September 2015
	

	08/09/2015
	To Inland Revenue, GST owed at present with actual lower amount due late October
	$887.40

	08/09/2015
	Closing balance ASB Bank account less liabilities plus assets
	$15,703.96


Commentary – Mary Schnackenberg

Work for the Treasurer has mostly been about preparing the annual accounts for the reviewer, Alison Tunley. Because our banking is internet-based without a cheque book or cash transactions, there is a very clear paper trail of all income and expenditure. Our retired Treasurer, Janet Reynolds, had filed previous sets of accounts with the Chair, Maria Stevens. Maria photocopied two bank statements from last year's file that were needed to complete this year's folder of accounts. This year's folder of accounts was presented to the reviewer on 20 August.

Lobbying continues with ASB Bank re making accessible the second factor authentication for Fastnet Business. The ASB is considering a program to generate a soft token that will run on the iPhone or other types of smartphone, but there is no guarantee this will be delivered in the current financial year. I have escalated this to the Banking Ombudsman to see if her office can assist.

It was resolved:

That the Treasurer's report be received and payments approved.

Moved: Mary Schnackenberg. Seconded: Wendy Richards. (Res. 26-3).

5  Trustee appointments

The resigning trustees in 2015 are Paul Brown (appointed by The Seven), Karen Plimmer (appointed by the Blind Foundation), Paula Waby (appointed by Blind Citizens) and the appointee of Parents of Vision Impaired. In accordance with Clause 3.4 (b) of the BANZAT Deed, trustees are eligible for reappointment. Trustees serve for a three year term and there is no limit provided for in the BANZAT Deed to the number of terms that trustees may serve. All current trustees continue to serve until the close of the AGM. The Secretary wrote to the founding bodies whose trustees' terms are concluding this year and asked for trustees to be appointed. A call for expressions of interest for the vacancy appointed by “The Seven” was sent out on 26 May with a closing date of 30 June. Individuals may self nominate.

•  Blind Citizens has reappointed Paula Waby.

•  The Blind Foundation has reappointed Karen Plimmer.

•  “The Seven” appointed Julia Budd to succeed Paul Brown. Maria invited Julia to introduce herself. She has worked in the field for about 20 years as an orientation and mobility and activities of daily living instructor, first at the Blind Foundation where she learned braille. She has been teaching at Massey University for about ten years. For the past five years she has been teaching the postgraduate diploma in specialist teaching in the Institute of Education.

•  Parents of Vision Impaired has made no appointment to fill the vacancy resulting from the resignation of Rose Radford in March 2014.

The terms of the above trustees expire at the close of the Annual General Meeting in 2018.

6  Trans-Tasman Unified English Braille Proficiency Certificate

In her role as New Zealand Examiner, Maria arranged a teleconference of the team involved in setting and marking the exam from the Australian Braille Authority (ABA) and BANZAT. Unfortunately Lee Fung, who works for Accessible Format Production at the Blind Foundation and supports Maria with the marking, was not available to participate. Mary joined in to support Maria. The teleconference which lasted about an hour and a half took place on Thursday 30 July. The Blind Foundation is warmly thanked for funding the teleconference. ABA was represented by Christine Simpson, Josie Howse and Leona Holloway.

The conversation was constructive and wide-ranging. Although we did consider reverting to the former practice of having two different certificates, we agreed there is real value in retaining the joint Trans-Tasman certificate. Points agreed included:

•  Each country needed its flavour of exam paper to cover not only different styles of formatting, but also to test correct coding of Māori words.

•  The guidelines for the exam should be clearer and more detailed, for example,

specifying the approximate number of words in each of Sections A, B and C;

guidance to candidates and test conditions;

the equipment to be used;

whether to have an envigilator;

the markup to signal print format in the braille version of the paper;

the marking scheme;

the report back to candidates.

•  Each country would set their own paper according to the guidelines.

•  Each country would set the dates when the exam would be sat.

•  Residents in each country would sit the exam set for that country. The certificate earned in one country would be recognised in the other country.

•  Revised exam guidelines would be drawn up by email for final sign off at a meeting we would like to hold the day prior to next May's Round Table in Melbourne. Shortly after the close of the teleconference Leona Holloway sent around a first draft of the guidelines as discussed above and drawn from information about the exam on the ABA website.

Following discussion:

It was resolved:

That the report of the teleconference be received and the agreed principles be adopted;

that Marion Satherley, Karen Plimmer, and Lee Fung work with Maria to develop revised certificate examination guidelines, sharing drafts with BANZAT as work proceeds; and

that the Secretary obtain information about how the Trans-Tasman Unified English Braille Proficiency Certificate might be added as a new qualification on the NZQA framework.

Moved: Marion Satherley. Seconded: Karen Plimmer. (Res. 26-4).

7  Accreditation of braille producers working in New Zealand

One candidate, Mary Schnackenberg, submitted an application to be accredited as an individual braille producer by the due date of 30 June 2015. The New Zealand Examiner of the Trans-Tasman UEB Proficiency Certificate, Maria Stevens, considered the sample of work with her colleague, Lee Fung. The examiner advised trustees that the candidate's sample of work satisfied the criteria of Policy 7 and therefore recommended to the trustees that Mary Schnackenberg be accredited as an individual braille producer.

It was resolved:

That BANZAT accredits Mary Schnackenberg as an individual braille producer in accordance with the terms of BANZAT Policy 7 accreditation of braille producers working in New Zealand; and

that Maria and Wendy develop the wording and design of the accreditation certificate.

Moved: Maria Stevens. Seconded: Lisette Wesseling. (Res. 26-5).

Mary abstained from voting.

While reviewing the candidate's sample of work, the examiner became aware of the need to specify additional items in Section 6.1 Sample Materials as follows:

•  amendment to the number of pages to be provided to allow for both A4 and thermoform size paper;

•  a print label and a braille label to be provided on the front cover; and

•  a title page to be provided.

Following discussion:

It was resolved:

That the proposed amendments to Policy 7 be incorporated into the policy by the accreditation subcommittee for consideration and possible adoption at the November BANZAT meeting 28.

Moved: Stephen Bellamy. Seconded: Jenny McFadden. (Res. 26-6).

The membership of the accreditation subcommittee was reviewed. The current membership is Paul Brown, Mary Schnackenberg, Paula Waby and Lisette Wesseling.

It was resolved:

That the membership of the accreditation subcommittee be Wendy Richards, Mary Schnackenberg, Paula Waby, and Lisette Wesseling.

Moved: Marion Satherley. Seconded: Stephen Bellamy. (Res. 26-7).

There was a general discussion about marketing the accreditation scheme. It was agreed to bring suggestions back to the 3 November meeting.

8  Code Maintenance Committee

Maria advised that the Code Maintenance Committee has not met. Its membership would be reviewed at the 3 November meeting.

9  International Council on English Braille and Australian Braille Authority

At the meeting on 17 March it was resolved: That BANZAT calls for expressions of interest from its trustees to serve on the ICEB Executive Committee in the 2016-2020 quadrennium; that BANZAT calls for expressions of interest from trustees to attend the sixth General Assembly to be held in Baltimore in May 2016; and that BANZAT writes to the five founding bodies to seek funding of delegates to attend the Sixth General Assembly of the International Council on English Braille. (Res. 24-5).

The Blind Foundation is funding Maria Stevens and Lisette Wesseling to attend the Sixth General Assembly.

The BLENNZ Board has also agreed to fund one of the BLENNZ trustees to attend. Karen Stobbs writes: “Given the possible flow on effect of releasing someone to attend I would ask that a discussion takes place between the two appointed representatives, myself, and the BANZAT chair, prior to attendance being confirmed.”

The ICEB Nominations Committee is responsible for preparing a list of candidates to serve on the ICEB Executive Committee. New Zealand will have one representative on the Executive. Mary chairs the Nominations Committee as the Immediate Past President and is not seeking another term on the ICEB Executive. The ICEB Constitution says the Nominations Committee shall circulate the proposed slate of Executive Committee members to be elected at least three months prior to a meeting of the General Assembly. However, the goal is to get the proposed list of ICEB Executive Committee members out to ICEB by the end of November, if not sooner. Following discussion:

It was agreed:

That Mary email BANZAT with an outline of the roles and responsibilities of members serving on the ICEB Executive Committee; and

that any trustee willing to stand for the ICEB Executive Committee email their expression of interest to the BANZAT group in time for the mailout of the 3 November Agenda due on Friday 23 October. (Res. 26-8).

Maria advised that the ICEB Code Maintenance Committee is still discussing the right single quote and the apostrophe. Jordie Howell who chairs the ICEB Music Committee is collecting feedback about the BANA Braille Music Guidelines.

10  Signage guidelines.

At the 16 June meeting it was resolved that Maria Stevens, Paul Brown, Marion Satherley and Mary Schnackenberg (with Maria as convenor) review the suggested changes to the Signage Guidelines and seek an extension of time for making a submission (Res. 25-8).

Maria has read the suggestions provided by Carina Duke at the Blind Foundation. Lisette advised that the goal is to complete the revision of the guidelines by the end of the year. It was agreed to endeavour to give Karen Connolly feedback by mid October. It was further agreed that Lisette succeed Paul on the signage subcommittee.

11  Website, FaceBook, Twitter, NZ BRL list

Following discussion it was agreed that Karen would look after Facebook and Paula would take care of Twitter. Wendy agreed to oversee visual content.

Mary advised that Clive Lansink, who set up the current website for BANZAT, would work on the rewrite of the website using WordPress. He expected to have this ready in test mode for trustees to review in time for the 3 November meeting.

12  AGM preparations

On 7 August 49 invitations to the Annual General Meeting were emailed. Because of their feedback on the accreditation policy we invited the Health and Disability Commissioner, the Human rights Commission, the Office for Disability Issues and the Office of the Ombudsman. Dame Beverley Wakem, the Chief Ombudsman, has asked that Simon Latimer attend on her behalf. Because Simon wrote their submission about accreditation we have agreed to this. The Human Rights Commission, the Health and Disability Commissioner and the Office for Disability Issues have declined their invitations.

13  Trustee reports

•  Blind and Low Vision Education Network NZ (BLENNZ): Steve Bellamy.

•  BLENNZ Distance Braille report: Marion Satherley. A trustee asked whether the Distance Braille course was still needed given that there is now a self-paced online UEB course available from Renwick in Australia. Marion explained that of the five Distance Braille course members sitting the Trans-Tasman Certificate this year, two had been learning through UEB Online. UEB Online does teach the braille code. But it does not cover all aspects of the certificate exam. For example, UEB Online does not cover New Zealand formatting, such as how to set out recipes.

•  BLENNZ Music: Wendy Richards reported that an immersion course had just been run for students to learn to use the Braille Music Editor. The eight students involved were able to produce some print scores using the braille music code as the data entry method.

•  Blind Citizens New Zealand: Paula Waby.

•  Blind Foundation: Karen Plimmer, Lisette Wesseling. There are now seven staff teaching braille to adults around the country. The goal is to obtain electronic braille displays for the learners. The Blind Foundation was again represented at Story Lines in Auckland. Maria brailled names on about 400 alphabets for the sighted children who attended. Two collage groups at BLENNZ are still making and repairing books.

•  Kāpō Māori: Maria Stevens advised the biennial conference would be taking place in New Plymouth from 25-26 September.

•  Parents of Vision Impaired NZ Inc.: no report was available. We were told that David Heather is the new executive officer.

It was agreed:

That the above reports be received. (Res. 26-8).

14  New business

No items were raised.

15  Meeting decision highlights

Highlights were identified as accreditation, tactile signage guidelines revision, and the review of the guidelines for the Trans-Tasman UEB Proficiency Certificate.

16  Schedule of meetings and closure

The meeting dates and venues for 2016 listed in Attachment B to the Agenda were confirmed.

The meeting closed at 2:40pm.

NOTE: These Minutes were confirmed at Meeting 28 on 3 November 2015.

Chairperson Maria Stevens
Date
Attachment A: Correspondence schedule Meeting 26, 8 September 2015

This refers to Item 3 above.

To BANZAT trustees with the draft unconfirmed Minutes for Meeting 25 on 16 June for checking.

Income and expenditure:

From Charities Services with Charities Update Newsletter: June 2015;

To and From Greg Hurn re invoice from BANZAT to Blind Foundation for annual grant;

To and from Alison Tunley confirming she is available to undertake the review of the BANZAT annual accounts;

Various items of correspondence with Paula Waby re reimbursement claims;

From Charities Services with invitation to their annual meeting in Auckland on 21 October;

From Charities Services with a reply to the TV3 stories about charities, forwarded to trustees;

From Fundraising Institute of New Zealand re a one day workshop on 17 September at the Waipuna Hotel, learn fundraising skills and raise more money for your good cause;

See Item 4 above.

Trustee appointments:

Expressions of interest from applicants for the role of trustee chosen by the appointees of the five founding bodies (“The Seven”);

From rose Wilkinson advising the appointment of Paula Waby as Blind Citizens trustee;

See Item 5 above.

Trans-Tasman Unified English Braille Proficiency Certificate:

Emails to set up the teleconference with Australian Braille Authority representatives on 30 July;

From Leona Holloway with initial draft of revised guidelines for Trans-Tasman UEB Proficiency Certificate examination;

See Item 6 above.

Accreditation:

To Maria Stevens with application from Mary Schnackenberg for accreditation as an individual braille producer;

To and from Anthony Hill, Health and Disability Commissioner, explaining his invitation to the BANZAT AGM;

To and from David Rutherford, Chief Commissioner Human Rights Commission, explaining his invitation to the BANZAT AGM;

To and From Megan McCoy, Director Office for Disability Issues, explaining her invitation to the BANZAT AGM;

To and From Dame Beverley Wakem, Chief Ombudsman, explaining her invitation to the BANZAT AGM and then agreeing to the attendance of Simon Latimer from the Auckland office;

See Item 7 above.

ICEB and ABA:

From Sandra Budd confirming that Maria Stevens may serve as a BANZAT delegate to ICEB with funding from the Blind Foundation;

From Karen Stobbs re Sixth General Assembly of the International Council on English Braille and funding from BLENNZ for a delegate;

From Maria Stevens announcing ICEB approves two new UEB shortforms;

See Item 9 above.

Signage Guidelines:

To and from Karen Connolly seeking an extension to provide comment on the signage guidelines;

To and from the Australian Braille Authority seeking and receiving the ABA standards for braille size dimensions on signs;

See Item 10 above.

Website, FaceBook, Twitter, NZ BRL list:

Various emails setting up the Googlegroops for the NZ Braille list and the BANZAT group;

To Janet Reynolds asking her to close down the Yahoo groups for BANZAT and NZ Braille lists;

See Item 11 above.

From and to Karen Stobbs seeking a reference in support of BLENNZ's application to become a prescribed body under Section 69 of the 1994 Copyright Act.

From Lisette Wesseling, Thank you all for the lovely card.

From Simione Bula advising the launch of new SPEVI website.

From the Secretariat with ICEVI E-News - April 2015.

From and to Trevor Lwin at a Canadian company T-Base Communications seeking a list of UEB transcribers working in New Zealand which was forwarded to the NZ Braille list.

From Martine Abel advising New Zealand vodka brand includes braille on its new bottle.

From Paul Brown forwarding an article from The Economist, Tablet computers for blind people are in development.

From Paul Brown forwarding an American article about an aspect of their transition to UEB - with one semester to go, clouds remain over braille in math and science.

From Paul Brown forwarding an article, why I love UEB: as a braille producer and reader | inside NBP (National Braille Press in Boston).

From Wendy Richards forwarding a YouTube item, Braille Clip.

From Maria Stevens forwarding an article on the braille cup competition held in South Africa.

From Paula Waby forwarding announcement - Blitab: world's first tactile tablet is iPad for the blind.

From Paula Waby forwarding an article by Paul Edwards in the Braille Memorandum of the American Council of the Blind entitled Reviving Braille.

Attachment B: Dates

This refers to Item 16 above.

The Braille Authority of New Zealand

Aotearoa Trust (BANZAT)

Dates for the diary

Friday 23 October, send out agenda for BANZAT Meeting 28 to be held on 3 November 2015.

Tuesday 27 October, observers who wish to attend Meeting 28 are asked to contact the BANZAT Secretary by this date.

Tuesday 3 November, 12:30pm, BANZAT Meeting 28, Homai Campus BLENNZ, 2 McVilly Road, Manurewa.

Thursday 31 December, annual return due to Charities Services.

Monday 4 January 2016, 4 January 1809, birthday of Louis Braille.

Friday 4 March, send out agenda for BANZAT Meeting 29 to be held on 15 March 2016.

Tuesday 8 March, observers who wish to attend Meeting 29 are asked to contact the BANZAT Secretary by this date.

Tuesday 15 March, 12:30pm, BANZAT Meeting 29, Āwhina House, Blind Foundation, 4 Maunsell Road, Parnell.

Sunday 22 to Thursday 26 May 2016, Sixth General Assembly of the International Council on English Braille to be held at the National Federation of the Blind Centre in Baltimore, USA.

Friday 3 June, raise BANZAT accreditation renewal invoices.

Friday 3 June, send out Agenda for BANZAT Meeting 30 to be held on 14 June.

Tuesday 7 June, observers who wish to attend Meeting 30 on 14 June are asked to contact the BANZAT Secretary by this date.

Tuesday 14 June, 12:30pm, BANZAT Meeting 30, Homai Campus BLENNZ, 2 McVilly Road, Manurewa.

Friday 8 July, raise invoice from BANZAT to Blind Foundation for grant 2016-2017.

Friday 8 July, prepare BANZAT annual accounts for review by Alison Tunley.

Friday 8 July, send out invitations to the BANZAT 2016 AGM to be held on 6 September.

Thursday 18 to Thursday 25 August 2016, joint assemblies of the World Blind Union and the International Council for Education of People with Visual Impairment (ICEVI), Orlando, Florida, USA.

Friday 26 August, send out Agendas for BANZAT Meetings 31 and 32 to be held on 6 September.

Tuesday 30 August, observers who wish to attend either Meeting 31 or Meeting 32 the AGM on 6 September are asked to contact the BANZAT Secretary by this date.

Tuesday 6 September, 12:30pm, BANZAT Meeting 31, followed by Sixth Annual General Meeting 32, Board Room, Āwhina House, Blind Foundation, 4 Maunsell Road, Parnell.

Friday 21 October, send out agenda for BANZAT Meeting 33 to be held on 1 November 2016.

Tuesday 25 October, observers who wish to attend Meeting 33 on 1 November are asked to contact the BANZAT Secretary by this date.

Tuesday 1 November, 12:30pm, BANZAT Meeting 33, Homai Campus BLENNZ, 2 McVilly Road, Manurewa.

Historic dates

1989, The Braille Authority of New Zealand was established.

1994, The Royal New Zealand Foundation for the Blind became an associate member of the Braille Authority of North America.

29 November 2005, New Zealand adopted Unified English Braille by unanimous resolution of the Braille Authority of New Zealand.

10 August 2010, Meeting 1 of the Braille Authority of New Zealand Aotearoa Trust (BANZAT).

13 September 2011, Meeting 7, BANZAT first Annual General Meeting.

18 September 2012, Meeting 12, BANZAT second Annual General Meeting.

17 September 2013, Meeting 17, BANZAT third Annual General Meeting and launch of the Hall of Honour.

9 September 2014, Meeting 22, BANZAT Fourth Annual General Meeting.

8 September 2015, Meeting 27, BANZAT Fifth Annual General Meeting, with announcement of the accreditation framework for braille producers working in New Zealand.


